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NPSO Fellow 2018: Barbara Mumblo 
By Kristi Mergenthaler, Siskiyou Chapter
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Barb Mumblo

Barb Mumblo’s family lived in five 
different states (never more than five 
years at any location) during her father’s 
U.S. Air Force career. In 1975 she found 
her forever home in Oregon when she 
and her 6-year-old daughter visited 
Oregon. She was inspired to go back to 
school after participating in a plant hike 
on the Pacific Crest Trail at Mt. Ashland 
led by Dr. Frank Lang, a botany profes-
sor at Southern Oregon State College 
(SOSC, now Southern Oregon Univer-
sity). Barb finished her BS in Biology at 
SOSC in 1980 with enough classes in 
botany to qualify for botanist positions 
with the federal government. 

Her first job was biological techni-
cian, gathering field data and monitor-
ing rare plants for the Medford District 
Bureau of Land Management (BLM) 
from 1981–87. She then took a forestry 

technician position with the Rogue 
River National Forest, which led to the 
district botanist position on the Apple-
gate Ranger District within a couple of 
years. There she was responsible for “all 
things botanical,” including managing 
the programs for rare plants, invasive 
species, fire rehabilitation, and restora-
tion projects for bitterbrush and oak 
woodland communities. On New Year’s 
Eve 2015 she retired as district botanist 
from the Siskiyou Mountains Ranger 
District (formerly the Applegate Ranger 
District), where she had served as bota-
nist for 28 years, with occasional work 
on the Coast and in the High Cascades. 
She is best known as an advocate for the 
region’s rare and endemic plants and for 
her work on noxious weeds, both as a 
professional botanist and as a volunteer. 

For decades, Barb tirelessly tabled 
and presented community talks on 
identifying and controlling noxious 
weeds. She led or joined innumer-
able weed-pulling work parties and 
helped coordinate the annual Let’s Pull 
Together educational noxious weed 
event with the Jackson County Weed 
Management Area. She took the lead in 
manually controlling a new threat, yel-
low floating-heart (Nymphoides peltata), 
in Little Squaw Lake, a project that 
involved removing plants and, with the 
help of scuba divers and volunteers in 
kayaks, covering the lake bottom with 
landscaping barrier fabric to prevent 
re-establishment by seed germination 
and rooting of fragments. Barb was rec-
ognized for her incredible service and 
received the 2002 Special Recognition 

Award from the Oregon Department 
of Agriculture and the 2012 U.S. For-
est Service Region 6 award for Invasive 
Plant Manager of the Year for outstand-
ing dedication, professionalism, and 
effectiveness in combating weeds in the 
Pacific Northwest Region.

Barb joined NPSO in 1988, so has 
been a member of the Siskiyou Chapter 
for 30 years. She has volunteered in so 
many capacities that the following list-
ing may not include all of them. At the 
State level, she served as NPSO Direc-
tor-at-Large, 1989–91. At the Chapter 
level, she was President twice (1991–92 
and 1996–97), Secretary/Treasurer 
(1988–89), and Field Trip Coordina-
tor for four years (1991–95). Barb has 
also helped coordinate annual meetings, 
led numerous plant walks, collected 
and identified plants for the Siskiyou 

continued on page 6
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Bulletin Getting a Makeover
By Lisa Blackburn, State President

Our current Bulletin editor, Erika Wedenoja, is stepping down due to her other 
time commitments. After months of seeking another volunteer, we still do not 
have a new Bulletin editor. Therefore, the July Bulletin will be the last issue in paper 
format (unless someone volunteers immediately to become editor). Based on this 
situation, at the June NPSO State Meeting the Board decided to proceed with an 
email-only Bulletin format. Many organizations have already converted to an email 
format for member communications. For example, see the Washington Native 
Plant Society’s (WNPS) monthly email newsletter and how it links to their web-
site’s calendar, blog, events, etc. (https://wnps2.org/latest-enewsletter).

The Board recognizes this is a big change for the Bulletin and will likely be up-
setting for members who prefer to receive a printed copy. While we would like to 
continue the current format, doing so requires a large budget for printing and mail-
ing (currently about $800 per issue) as well as many additional hours of volunteer 
time to prep each issue for printing and mailing. We anticipate an email Bulletin 
format will be much less expensive, require less volunteer time, provide our mem-
bers with event information that is more up-to-date and timely, and help reach a 
younger demographic. 

The procedure for submitting content to the Bulletin editor is not changing 
at this time. Please continue to send your Bulletin submissions to Bulletin@
npsoregon.org. As always, everyone is welcome to contribute articles, photos, 
illustrations, etc. to the Bulletin! 

The new Bulletin will be emailed to all NPSO members. Those members who 

June 2018 State Board Meeting 
Highlights
By Lisa Blackburn, State President

Alix Danielsen agreed to set up a Google drive to store NPSO documents 
online. 

The Portland Chapter has a proposal from a designer to update the member-
ship brochure. The Board approved getting a draft redesign to review.

The Board agreed to update field trip guidelines and the liability waiver. 
The Webmaster will continue to host NPSO subdomains and the listserves. 

The main website will be hosted on the Rareheron website (the company redesign-
ing the NPSO website) at a cost of $199 a year. The new website should be ready 
to go live in late August or September.

The Board discussed the Bulletin newsletter, and made the decision to go with 
an email only version since no one has volunteered to become the new editor. See 
separate article in this issue for more details.

Editor’s Note
This is my last issue as Bulletin editor. While the Bulletin cannot exist without 

an editor, there are also many other volunteers who make this print newsletter pos-
sible. Writers, event coordinators, photographers, and illustrators create the con-
tent; the layout artist formats the content into an attractive newsletter; the mem-
bership chair manages mailing addresses and print counts; the mailing committee 
prepares the printed copies for mailing; the webmaster posts the chapter events 
and Bulletin PDF online. And every member, through a portion of his or her dues, 
contributes to the print budget. Thank you one and all, the Bulletin is truly a com-
munity effort.

continued on page 6
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State Notes
State Board Meeting
October 13, Saturday, 10 am–2 
pm
The next State Board meeting will be 
hosted by the Cheahmill Chapter. 
Location: Carnegie Room, McMin-
nville Public Library, 225 NW Adams 
St. (corner of Highway 99W and SW 
Second St.).

Blue Mountain
For information on Blue Mountain 
Chapter call Jerry Baker,541-566-
2244. To get on our email list, contact 
flora.id@wtechlink.us.

Cheahmill
For questions, or to be added to the 
Cheahmill Chapter's email list for 
reminders of upcoming programs and 
events, please contact the Cheahmill 
Chapter President at ch_president@
NPSOregon.org.
Meeting and work party location: 
Carnegie Room, McMinnville Public 
Library, 225 NW Adams St. (corner 
of Highway 99W and SW Second 
St.), McMinnville. The library parking 
lot may be entered from either Adams 
or Second street.  

July 28, August 25, September 
22, Saturdays, 9–noon 

Work Parties: Native Plant 
Garden. Spend a couple hours with 
a congenial crew and get to know 
native plants with our new green 
plant markers. Learn how the beauty, 
diversity, and educational value of 
this mature demonstration garden 
is maintained with a minimum of 
effort. Bring gloves, bucket, and 
gardening tools if you have them. 
For more information, contact Catie 
Anderson, catie.fishback@gmail.com 
or 503-435-2401.

September 27, Thursday, 6:45–
8:45 pm

Program: From Extinction to 
Recovery—Golden Paintbrush in 
the Willamette Valley. Tom Kaye, 
director of the Institute for Applied 
Ecology, will give a presentation 
on efforts to reintroduce Castilleja 
levisecta (golden paintbrush), to the 
Willamette Valley. The Institute 
is involved in several projects to 
restore our wetlands and upland 

prairies. Reintroduction of rare 
and endangered species requires: 
1. Developing successful methods 
for seed germination and plant 
propagation, 2. Field studies 
on success of direct seeding vs. 
transplants, and 3. Monitoring to 
evaluate site preparation strategies 
and the best micro-sites for planting. 
Location: McMinnville Public Library, 
see above for details.

Corvallis 
For questions, information on upcoming 
events, or to be on the Corvallis chap-
ter e-mail list, contact co_president@
NPSOregon.org. Find us on Facebook at 
facebook.com/CorvallisNPSO.

July 7, Saturday, 8 am
Field Trip: Iron Mountain and Cone 
Peak. Hike the Iron Mountain-Cone 
Peak loop, identifying wildflowers in 
this botanical hotspot. We will return 
in the late afternoon. Bring a lunch 
and water, dress for the weather, and 
wear sturdy shoes. Location: meet at 
the OSU Wilkinson Hall parking lot 
southwest of the Beanery at 26th and 
Monroe. For more information and 
to RSVP, contact Dan: 541-752-8860 
or luomad@fsl.ors.edu.

Emerald
Visit the Emerald Chapter Web site at 
http://emerald.npsoregon.org to learn 
more about the latest chapter events, 
plant lists & botanical information 
about Lane County plants & the people 
who love them.   
Meeting location: The venue for 
programs this season is the Amazon 
Community Center at 2700 Hilyard 
St. in Eugene. Go to the M.L.I. Room 
in Building "C." 

July 7, Saturday, 9 am–4 pm 
Field Trip: Upper Elk Meadows. 
Alan Curtis leads this hike, located 
about 30 miles from Cottage Grove 
at 4,000 feet elevation. Over 200 
species of vascular plants have been 

NPSO Calendar

IMPORTANT NOTE TO  
FIELD TRIP PARTICIPANTS 
Field trips take place rain or 
shine, so proper dress and 
footwear are essential. BRING 
WATER AND LUNCH. Trips may 
be strenuous and/or hazard-
ous. Participation is at your 
own risk. Be prepared to sign 
a release form indicating this. 
A sample waiver form is avail-
able at http://npsoregon.org/
documents/NPSO_waiver.pdf. 
Please contact the trip leader 
or chapter representative about 
difficulty, distance, and terrain 
to be expected on field trips. 
Dogs are not allowed. All NPSO 
field trips are open to the pub-
lic at no charge (other than 
contribution to carpool driver) 
and newcomers and visitors are 
always welcome. You must pre-
register for all events. National 
Forests require a Northwest 
Forest Pass for some field trip 
locations. Permits can be ac-
quired at forest headquarters 
and ranger districts. 

NOTICE TO FIELD TRIP  
CHAIRS AND LEADERS 
The Forest Service and other 
agencies have set policies limit-
ing group size in many wilder-
ness areas to 12. The reason 
is to limit human impacts on 
these fragile areas. Groups 
using wilderness areas should 
be no larger than 12. A trip 
leader checklist and sample 
waiver form are available at:  
http://npsoregon.org/calendar.
html
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identified here. We expect to see Fra-
sera umpquaensis and several orchid 
species. Surrounding the meadow is 
an old growth forest of Abies amabilis, 
Abies grandis, and Pseudotsuga men-
ziesii. We will walk 1.5 miles through 
moist meadow. Wear boots and bring 
lunch and water. Location: meet at 
South Eugene High School at 19th 
and Patterson. For more information, 
call Alan Curtis at 541-345-2571 or 
email abcwoods1@gmail.com. 

Filipendula
This is a newly formed chapter for 
the northern Oregon coast area. For 
more information, visit our Facebook 
page: NPSO-Filipendula Chapter, or 
contact Field Trip Chair Carla Cole, 
carlajeancole@gmail.com.

July 21, Saturday, 10 am 
Field Trip: Botany by Bike at Fort 
Stevens State Park. We will tour the 
biking trails at the park, from Parking 
Lot A south to C Lake, then north to 
the old Fort, and back to the starting 
point. The trail is paved and mostly 
level with a few low hills and bridges. 
Plants include introduced Ammophila 
species (two), as well as native species 
of dunes and coastal forests. We plan 
to finish in early afternoon. Bring 
your own bike, water, lunch and 
snacks. Location: meet at parking 
lot A at Ft. Stevens (on the road to 
the south jetty at the NW tip of the 
park). For more details contact Amy 
Hutmacher, amyh@nclctrust.org.

August 23, Thursday, 10 am 
Field Trip: Paddle Tour of Blind 
Slough. The Nature Conservancy's 
(TNC) Blind Slough Swamp 
Preserve is the largest remaining Sitka 
spruce swamp in Oregon, growing 
in freshwater tidal habitat on the 
Columbia River. Catherine Dunn, 
TNC, and James Thompson, long 
time TNC volunteer at Blind Slough 
and other preserves, will guide us 
through this 900 acre preserve for a 
glimpse of the historic condition of 
much of the Lower Columbia River 
region. Bring your own canoe or 

kayak, PFD, water, lunch and snacks. 
Location: meet at the Brownsmead 
Grange, 42280 Fish Lane, to launch 
on private property. We’ll plan to 
explore until mid-afternoon. We 
may return to the Grange for a post-
paddle chat about what we saw. For 
more details contact Amy Hutmacher, 
amyh@nclctrust.org.

High Desert
For information, visit the High Desert 
Chapter website: www.highdesertn-
psoregon.org and Facebook page: Native 
Plant Society of Oregon: High Desert 
Chapter, or email highdesertnpso@
gmail.com. 

Klamath Basin
For information on the Klamath Basin 
Chapter, visit http://klamathbasinnps.
com or contact the chapter president, 
kb_president@NPSOregon.org.

Mid-Columbia
For information on the Mid-Columbia 
Chapter, contact Sara Wu at mc_
president@NPSOregon.org.

Portland
If you would like to receive the chapter’s 
semi-official email newsletter, The 
Calochortus, email Don Jacobson at 
donjphoto@gmail.com.

Facebook: Take a look at our Face-
book page. Native Plant Society of 
Oregon-Portland-Chapter. It will have 
the most up-to-date information on 
hike and other events as well as great 
plant pictures.

The Portland Chapter meets the sec-
ond Thursday of most months. Meet-
ings and programs begin at 7:00 pm.  
MEETING PLACE: TaborSpace 
at Mt. Tabor Presbyterian Church, 
5441 SE Belmont St., Portland. We 
will meet in Copeland Commons; 
enter the church through the main 
door off Belmont and turn right to 
enter the room. Parking is available in 
the church lot on the NW corner of 
SE 54th and Belmont.  

There will be no program meetings 
in July and August!

July 11, Wednesday, 6:30–8 pm
Field Trip: Tualatin Hills Nature 
Park. Join us on an easy walk to learn 
about and appreciate the native plants 
that make their home in Tualatin Hills 
Nature Park, a beautiful and diverse 
wildlife refuge located in the heart of 
Beaverton. With its wetlands, forests, 
and streams, this park enables visitors 
to appreciate native plants in a variety 
of natural settings. Our botanist guide 
will be sharing insights as we stroll. 
We will walk 1–1.5 miles on paved 
and unpaved trails with minimal 
elevation change. Held rain or shine. 
Registration limited to 12. Leaders: 
Rick Shory and Brenda Hamilton 
To register, please contact Brenda, 
bhamilt86@yahoo.com.

July 14, Saturday, 9 am
Field Trip: Lookout Mountain, 
Badger Creek Wilderness. Hike 2.9 
miles round trip with views from Mt. 
Adams to the Three Sisters. Wildflow-
ers, geology, meadows. Elevation gain, 
565 ft. to top at 6,525 ft. Location: 
meet at 9 am at ODOT parking lot 
across from Grace Su’s restaurant, 
intersection of Hwy 35 and Historic 
Columbia River Hwy. Or meet at 
10:30 am at Lookout Mtn. trailhead. 
Driving directions: Highway 35 south 
to Road 44 (paved) to Road 4410 
(gravel) six miles to “T” junction, turn 
left, .25 mile to trailhead. About 30 
miles from Hood River to trailhead. 
Leader: Jurgen Hess, professional pho-
tographer and native plant specialist, 
hess@gorge.net. 

July 21, Saturday
Field Trip: Burnt Lake Interpretive 
Tour, Mt. Hood. We will hike 6.6 
miles with a 1,420 ft. gain to High 
Point at 4,100 ft. Lady fern, devil's 
club, sword fern, starry solomon 
plume, oxalis, and bunchberry form 
a lush groundcover. The montane 
forest encircling the lake is composed 
of silver fir, cedar, hemlock, Sitka 
alder and mountain ash. Views of 
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multi-tiered Lost Creek Falls and 
Mount Hood reflected in Burnt 
Lake. Description adapted from 
oregonhikers.org/field_guide/Burnt_
Lake_Hike. Register with leader 
Mary Vogel, mary@plangreen.net. 
Questions: call 503-245-7858.
July 22, Sunday, 8 am
Field Trip: Top Lake to Double 
Peaks, Ollalie Lakes Scenic Area: 
CANCELLED.  

July 22, Sunday, 10:50 am
Field Trip: Sunday Parkways Green 
Loop Bike Tour. The Central City 
2035 Plan envisions a loop park con-
necting nearly a dozen districts. We 
will ride the Green loop, which will 
run from the West End to Lloyd to 
South Waterfront, stopping by the 
Portland Art Museum, OMSI, the 
Rose Quarter and more. A draft map 
of the proposed route is available at 
portlandoregon.gov/transportation/
article/676050. Location: Meet at 
Madison Plaza, near the Portland Art 
Museum streetcar stop on SW 10th 
Ave. Leader Mary Vogel will have a 
red bike helmet and a red platter on 
her rear bike wheel. To register, email 
mary@plangreen.net. Questions: call 
503-245-7858.

September 13, Thursday, 7 pm
Program: Lichens of the NW 
Bioregion. Andrea Montgomery 
is a botanist for the South District 
of Gifford Pinchot National Forest 
in Trout Lake, Wash. and a noted 
lichenologist. She will discuss the 
most common Pacific NW lichens and 
their habitats. Location: TaborSpace at 
Mt. Tabor Presbyterian Church, 5441 
SE Belmont St., see above for details. 
A chance to identify these strange life 
forms the following morning on a 
field trip will also be offered, within 
an hour of Portland, carpooling 
arranged. If you are interested in the 
field trip, contact Willow Elliott, 
salixsky@hotmail.com.

Siskiyou
To join the Siskiyou Chapter email list: Send 

ll


an email, from the address at which 
you want to receive announcements, to 
announce-join@siskiyou.npsoregon.org. 
No subject or message is required. You 
will get a confirmation email. If you 
would like to volunteer to lead a hike 
in 2018, make a suggestion, or provide 
feedback regarding the field trip pro-
gram, please contact Katelyn Detweiler, 
detweiler.katelyn@gmail.com. Join us 
on Facebook at: https://www.facebook.com/
SiskiyouChapterNativePlantSocietyOfOregon

July 4, Wednesday, 10 am–4 pm
Wildflower Show: Irene Hollenbeck 
Memorial. This annual wildflower 
show features over 300 species of na-
tive flowers from the volcanic Cas-
cades, the much older Siskiyous, and 
the valleys in between. Come meet 
some of our beautiful mountain flow-
ers! Free admission. Coordinated 
by the Siskiyou Chapter. Location: 
Ashland Community Center, 59 Win-
burn Way (across from Lithia Park in 
Ashland). For more information con-
tact Barb: bamumblo@gmail.com or 
541-890-2091.

Umpqua Valley
Visit umpquavalleynativeplants.com for 
more information on chapter activities 
or to be added to our email list. Check 
out our Facebook page, www.facebook.
com/UmpquaValleyNPSO. Not online - 
call Donna Rawson 541-643-0364.

Willamette Valley
For program information, contact John 

Savage at 503-779-5414. 

July 14, Saturday, 9 am–5 pm
Field Trip: Bugaboo Ridge Wild-
flower Hike. Straub Environmental 
Center educators and members of the 
Willamette Valley Chapter of NPSO 
will lead an all-day hike to view the 
wildflowers of Bugaboo Ridge, one of 
the premier wildflower hikes in the 
Central Oregon Cascades. The four-
mile hike (with moderate elevation 
gain) passes through forest as well as 
dry, moist, and wet meadows, and 
features great views of Mt. Jefferson. 
Bring lunch, water, and appropriate 
foot gear and clothing. Location: Meet 
in the parking lot at the Willamette 
Heritage Center, 1313 Mill Street 
SE, Salem, at 9:00 am. Transporta-
tion will be provided to and from the 
trailhead. Cost: $10 for NPSO and 
David Douglas Society members; $15 
for non-members. Cash or check ac-
cepted. Space is limited to 10 regis-
trants, ages 12 and up. Registration is 
required. For more information and to 
register, call John Savage at 503-779-
5414 or email John@straubcenter.org.

William Cusick
Chapter notices and communications are 
done primarily through a Google group. 
For more information or to be added to 
the Google group, please contact Susan 
Geer at 541-963-0477 or susanmgeer@
gmail.com. Find us on Instagram at 
instagram.com/wm.cusick.chapter. Our 
website is not currently functional.

New State Board Members
New NPSO State Board members were installed at the 2018 Annual Meeting 

Saturday night banquet. Michael McKeag and Zak Weinstein, outgoing Directors, 
were recognized for their service. Thank you to all continuing Board members for 
your ongoing service! The new NPSO State Board is:

President:	 Lisa Blackburn
Vice President:	 Thea Jaster
Secretary:	 Steven Yeager
Treasurer:	 Cyndi Dion
Directors:	 Dawn Anzinger, Alexis Brickner, Esther McEvoy (to 6/2019)	
		  Karl Anderson, Dan Luoma, Stephen Meyers (to 6/2020)
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Chapter 4th of July Wildflower Show 
for over 30 years and identified plants 
for the Shady Cove Wildflower Show 
for 20 years. She led wildflower walks 
for over 20 years on the Table Rocks as 
part of The Nature Conservancy/BLM 
guided hike series. She currently over-
sees the enormous task of coordinating 

NPSO Joins Biodiversity Heritage Library
The Biodiversity Heritage Library 

(BHL) provides free online access to 
publications on biological diversity. In 
their own words, BHL is a “consortium 
of natural history and botanical librar-
ies that cooperate to digitize the legacy 
literature of biodiversity held in their 
collections and to make that literature 
available for open access and respon-
sible use as a part of a global ‘biodiver-
sity commons.’” Many of these publi-
cations are in the public domain and 
those still under copyright are provided 
with permission from publishers. BHL 
notes that, to date, they have digitized 
over 120,000 titles and over 200,000 
volumes from sources worldwide. To 
view publications, visit the searchable 

BHL portal: biodiversitylibrary.org.
Native plant societies in several 

states, from Colorado to Minnesota 
to Virginia, already have publications 
available on BHL. Last year, BHL 
contacted NPSO and invited us to 
allow the Bulletin, Kalmiopsis, and 
Occasional Papers to be added to their 
online access portal. We have done so 
and hope this will expand our reach 
and help botanists, students, and native 
plant enthusiasts find our resources. 
NPSO publications will be available 
on BHL under a Creative Commons 
license that permits use for non-
commercial purposes. NPSO’s addition 
(and others) to BHL was made possible 
by an Expanding Access to Biodiversity 

have not provided an email address 
will be contacted to see if they have an 
email address, so they can continue to 
receive the Bulletin. Everyone should 
check to see that the email on re-
cord with the NPSO Membership 
Chair is their current address. The 
Membership Chair emailed a PDF of 
the May and June Bulletins to every 
NPSO member for whom we have an 
email address. If you haven’t seen these 

Barb Mumblo, cont'd

Bulletin Makeover, cont'd emails, please check your spam folder. 
The new email format will not be a 
PDF version, we expect it will look 
similar to the aforementioned WNPS 
email newsletter, with articles, events, 
and links to additional information on 
the internet.

IF YOU ARE READING THESE 
WORDS ON A PAPER EDITION 
OF THE BULLETIN, PLEASE 
CHECK TO SEE IF YOU HAVE 
RECEIVED ANY EMAIL FROM 

the Irene Hollenbeck Memorial July 
4th Wildflower Show in Ashland. She 
has also volunteered to help plan the 
2019 annual meeting, to be hosted by 
the Siskiyou Chapter.

From her home in a forest in the 
Applegate Valley, Barb continues to 
volunteer in many ways to safeguard 

our beautiful natural plant com-
munities. It is not unusual to hear 
that someone spotted Barb along a 
roadside pulling invasive weeds. Barb 
is an incredible asset to the Native 
Plant Society of Oregon and skillfully 
and humbly makes a difference in the 
community.

MEMBERSHIP@NPSOREGON.
ORG. If you have not, that means we 
do not have your current email address. 
Send your correct email address to 
membership@npsoregon.org.

The Board is considering options 
for members who do not have an email 
address and would still like to receive a 
print Bulletin. 

If you have questions or would like 
to be involved, please contact me at 
president@npsoregon.org.

Literature grant, funded in part by 
the Institute of Museum and Library 
Services. Read more about the goals of 
this project on the BHL blog: https://
blog.biodiversitylibrary.org/2016/01/
new-imls-funded-project-expanding-
access-to-biodiversity-literature.html. 
NPSO and other organizations new 
to BHL are also noted on the BHL 
blog at: https://blog.biodiversitylibrary.
org/2018/01/44-new-in-copyright-
titles-coming-to-bhl.html.

While NPSO publications are still 
awaiting their turn to be uploaded to 
BHL, they are already available on our 
own website! This includes Bulletin is-
sues from September 1979–present, 
Kalmiopsis Volumes 1–21, and Oc-
casional Paper 3. Thank you to Web-
master Sunia Yang for uploading many 
years of Bulletins, from really old to re-
ally new, to the website. To browse our 
publications archive, visit npsoregon.
org/publications.html.

Bulletin logo, January 1989
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 Check to receive electronic Bulletin, sent by email in lieu of paper.
Please make checks for dues and contributions payable to: 
native plant society of oregon
Send completed form and full remittance to:
Native Plant Society of Oregon
Margaret Conover, Membership Chair
P.O. Box 902
Eugene, OR 97440

Native Plant Society of Oregon Membership Form
DUES include monthly Bulletin and Kalmiopsis when published. 
Membership is for the calendar year. New memberships enrolled after 
July 1 include the following year.

 New	  Renewal 

 Student – $12	  Regular – $25	  Family – $35 

 Sustaining – $60	  Patron – $125	  Life Membership – $500 

 Subscription Only (Bulletin and Kalmiopsis) – $25 Only for those who 
wish to subscribe, but do not want to have full membership status.

CONTRIBUTIONS to NPSO are tax deductible. 
Jean Davis Memorial Scholarship Fund	 $ _______ 
Leighton Ho Memorial Field Botany Fund	 $ _______ 
Augusta Rockafellar Memorial Scholarship	 $ _______ 
Rare and Endangered Plant Conservation Fund	 $ _______
Friends of the Oregon Flora Project	 $ _______ 

Membership in the Native Plant Society of Oregon is open to all.

Membership applications, renewals and changes of address (include 
old address) should be sent to the Membership Chair. Changes of ad-
dress may also be e-mailed to Membership@NPSOregon.org.

Officers & Committee Chairs
State officers

Directors.................................. Dawn Anzinger, Alexis Brickner, Esther McEvoy (to 6/2019); Karl Anderson, Dan Luoma, Stephen Meyers (to 6/2020)
President.................................. Lisa Blackburn............................................................................................ president@NPSOregon.org, 503-538-3976
Immediate Past President........ Kelli Van Norman........................................................................................................past_president@NPSOregon.org
Vice President.......................... Thea Jaster .......................................................................................... vice-president@NPSOregon.org; 541-752-8860  
Secretary................................... Steven Yeager............................................................................................... secretary@NPSOregon.org; 541-521-3964
Treasurer.................................. Cyndi Dion ......................................................................................................................... treasurer@NPSOregon.org

Chapter Presidents
Cheahmill ................................ Lisa Blackburn ......................................................................................ch_president@NPSOregon.org; 503-538-3976
Corvallis................................... Judi Sanders....................................................................................................................co_president@NPSOregon.org
Emerald (Eugene)...................... ShyAnne Groberg........................................................................................................  em_president@NPSOregon.org
Filipendula............................... Kathleen Sayce..........................................................................................  fi_president@npsoregon.org; 360-665-5292
High Desert (Bend)................. Jennifer Curtis............................................................................................................... hd_president@NPSOregon.org
Klamath Basin.......................... Todd Kepple.................................................................................................................. kb_president@NPSOregon.org
Mid-Columbia.......................... Sara Wu ....................................................................................................................... mc_president@NPSOregon.org
Portland................................... Alix Danielsen....................................................................................... po_president@NPSOregon.org; 406-666-7888
Siskiyou..................................... Dave Garcia.....................................................................................................................si_president@NPSOregon.org
Umpqua Valley (Roseburg)....... Neal Hadley ..........................................................................................uv_president@NPSOregon.org; 541-679-8889
Willamette Valley (Salem)...... John Savage .......................................................................................... wv_president@NPSOregon.org; 503-779-5414
Wm Cusick (La Grande)............ Susan Geer.....................................................................................................................wc_president@NPSOregon.org

State Committee Chairs
Budgets and Grants................ Dan Luoma....................................................................... 5 NW Edgewood Dr., Corvallis, OR 97330; 541-752-8860
Conservation............................ Billy Don Robinson.............................................................................................. bdmeme@gmail.com; 503-515-1708
Friends of OR Flora Project. Linda Hardison....... 2082 Cordley Hall, Corvallis, OR 97331-2902; hardisol@science.oregonstate.edu; 541-737-4338
Legislative................................ Billy Don Robinson.............................................................................................  bdmeme@gmail.com; 503-515-1708
Membership............................... Margaret Conover....................................................P.O. Box 902, Eugene, OR 97440; membership@NPSOregon.org
NPSO Fellows.......................... Cindy Roché and Kareen Sturgeon.............................................................................................fellows@npsoregon.org
Rare & Endangered Plants..... Jason Clinch........................................................................................................................... rareplants@npsoregon.org

Publications 
Bulletin Editor........................ Erika Wedenoja...................................................................................................................... bulletin@NPSOregon.org
Bulletin Production............... Cat Mead...................................................................................................................................... cat@featherforge.com
Publications Committee Chair. Cindy Roché...................................................................................................................... kalmiopsis@NPSOregon.org
Webmaster................................ Sunia Yang.........................................................................................................................webmaster@NPSOregon.org
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OregonFlora is developing a comprehensive reference about the plants of Oregon that includes 
distribution maps, images of live plants and herbarium specimens, descriptions, and identi-
fication tools. The information is available to the public via our website, www.oregonflora.
org. Funding for the direct operating expenses of the OregonFlora program comes exclusively 
from competitive grants and donations from organizations and individuals. The contributions 
people give of their time and financial resources are a critical part of our operating budget. 

If you would like to be a part of the team that keeps OregonFlora progressing, please contact 
us at ofpflora@oregonflora.org, or phone 541-737-4338.

Contributions can be made online (www.oregonflora.org/supportOFP.php) or mailed directly to: Agricultural Research 
Foundation, 1600 SW Western Blvd. Ste. 320, Corvallis, OR 97333. Please make checks payable to the Agricultural Re-
search Foundation and include “OFP” on the memo line.

Friends of OregonFlora 

www.oregonflora.org


